Debenham Parish Council

Minutes of a meeting of the Debenham Parish Council held on Monday, June 19th, 2023, at 7:30 pm, at Dove Cottage, High Street, Debenham.
Present: Cllrs F Winrow-Giffin (Chair), Cllr K Barlow (Vice-Chair), Cllr J Sweet, Cllr L Cockerton, Cllr S Phipps, Cllr A Grant-Adamson, Cllr M Hammond, Cllr K Grimshaw, Mrs D Bedwell (Clerk), County Cllr M Hicks, District Cllr Teresa Davis, A Suffolk County Council Highways representative, and one member of the public. 

	DPC/23/84: To consider apologies for absence: Apologies had been received (and were approved) from Cllrs C Allison, G Helm and M Carpenter.

	DPC/23/85: Declarations of interest with regards to items on the agenda: Cllr F Winrow-Giffin declared a pecuniary interest in grass-cutting contract matters; Cllr J Sweet declared pecuniary interests on the relevant item of accounts for payment, and his allotment plot.



	DPC/23/86: Public participation section: There were no comments from the public gallery.


	DPC/23/87: Reports 

a) District Councillor’s report: A report had been received from the new District Cllr Teresa Davis.
b) County Councillor’s report: A verbal report was given by County Cllr M Hicks, with a written version to follow in due course. Members asked a number of questions about current pertinent matters, such as the impact caused to Debenham by the temporary traffic restrictions through Eye, the resulting increase in the number of heavy goods vehicles and subsequent traffic congestion, and the marked increase in the number of DHL vehicles coming through Debenham (from and to Aspall Cyder). 


	DPC/23/88: Presentation by a Suffolk County Council representative, followed by Q&A opportunity: The order of the meeting was changed by council resolution, and this item was brought forward and delivered after agenda item 85. A detailed presentation was received from the SCC Highways representative, during which the following matters were covered: 
· The two main pieces of legislation that governed Highways activity, Section 41 and Section 58 of the Highways Act

· The criteria for maintenance of potholes, footway defects, and repainting of road markings such as white lines

· The nature and duration of temporary repairs

· The Highways works criteria set by the Cabinet, and that set by the Suffolk Design Code
· The change of main contractors was due to take place on October 1st and the implications of that

· Staff and budgetary shortages

Members asked some questions about various issues, including the matter of the recent request to have some fading white lines throughout Debenham re-painted (which Cllr M Hicks had provided assurance he could fund), and the resurfacing of the highway near the primary school (which had been scheduled to take place some ten years previously but had been abandoned). 
Cllr M Hicks asked that information about both matters be forwarded to him so he could make further enquiries and try to help resolve them. Clerk to action.
      Members thanked the SCC Highways representative for his attendance and helpful report.
 

	DPC/23/89: Clerk Brief: The Clerk explained to members the purpose of the new section on the agenda as an additional resource to support ongoing training, and where items would be covered depending on specific needs. Topics would either be identified by the Clerk, or by Councillors themselves ahead of the meeting.

It was also noted that the Parish Council operated a mentoring scheme for newer members and that any members wishing to take part should let Council know, to enable volunteer allocations.

 

	DPC/23/90: To approve the minutes of the Annual Parish Council meeting held on May 15th 2023: It was resolved to approve the minutes as an accurate record of the meeting held.



	DPC/23/91: Planning matters
a) Application: DC/23/02248 and 02249 - 6 Chancery Lane -Householder Application - Erection of garden room extension (following demolition of open lean-to store) (re-submission of DC/23/00247); Listed Building Consent - Erection of garden room extension (following demolition of open lean-to store): It was resolved to recommend the approval of this planning application.

b) Decision: DC/23/02190 16 Aspall Road - Notification of Works to Trees in a Conservation Area - Fell 1No. Bay Laurel (T3), Fell 1No. Norway Maple (T4), Fell 1No. Walnut (T6), Fell 1No. Norway Maple (T8)- Raise no objection: Noted.
c) Decision: DC/23/01610 18 Andrews Close - Householder Application - Proposed two-storey side extension - Planning permission refused: Noted.
d) Decision: DC/23/01053 Land East Of, Aspall Road - Discharge of Conditions Application for DC/21/02982- Condition 19 (Fire Hydrants), Condition 22 (Biodiversity Enhancement Strategy) and Condition 23 (Wildlife Sensitive Lighting Design): Noted.
e) Decision: DC/23/01356 12 - 14 High Street - Application for Listed Building Consent - Remove external cement render to front elevation and replace with lime render, repairing laths/timbers as necessary, insertion of insulation and re-paint exterior, as per schedule of work- Listed consent granted: Noted.


	DPC/23/92: To consider an application for funding from the “Roundabout Pre-School”: The application had not been received in time for the meeting and was, therefore, deferred to the next one.  

	DPC/23/93: Finance and Administration
a) To approve accounts for payment and note receipts and bank balances/reconciliations: It was resolved to approve the accounts for payments and receipts. The bank balances had been circulated to members.
A request was received from Cllr J Sweet that all invoices, bank reconciliations and monthly bank statements were posted on to the internal communication system, in addition to the information already circulated. The Clerk informed members that the accounts for payment /receipts and bank balances bundle were brought to every meeting and could be examined by any Councillor once any confidential personnel data was extracted. However, there would be no issue in providing the additional electronic information, as long as members were aware that it would result in additional administrative work time. 
Payments: 

£

Salaries, HMRC, pensions

2,032.51

Clerk expenses

299.10
Website Editor 

120.00

Public Conveniences Cleaning

946.40

Grass Cutting Contractor
                            1844.00

Cllr J Sweet expenses-Stationery
31.20
DPCC- Dove Cottage hire charges “Monday Meet Up”
                                 80.00                 

Eastern Arboriculture- Tree works St Mary’s Churchyard
180.00
E-ON - Telephone kiosk

64.56
E-ON - Public conveniences

48.44

BT Dove Cottage WIFI

37.99
Total:

7,053.14
Receipts:

SCC- Queen’s Jubilee grant funding
556.48
Barclays interest
430.05
Total:

                              986.53
Balances:

PC Current account
6,577.95
PC Deposit account
218,395.14
Woodland Deposit account
7,307.49
Woodland Current account
1,380.26

Total:

233,660.84 

b) Council Action List:  The action list had been circulated to members ahead of the meeting and 

was noted. Cllr S Phipps provided an update on the refurbishment of the village sign, and Cllr M Hammond and the Clerk agreed on a deadline for the preparation of the Neighbourhood Plan review document. 


	DPC/23/94: Committees, working groups and representatives: To receive reports and consider recommendations / agree on actions

a) To approve membership of Councillors who were absent at the Annual Parish Council Meeting: The Clerk raised that the Council needed to appoint a Councillor to monitor and move the Speed Indicator Device, for which Cllr K Barlow volunteered. Cllr K Barlow also volunteered to be a second Councillor on the village Noticeboard support team.
b) Cemetery – Grave plot advanced payment and water tap provision considerations: The Clerk had circulated correspondence pertaining to the proposal, which would see members of the public being able to purchase the Exclusive Right of Burial to a plot in advance, with the remainder due for payment upon burial. The proposal was approved by members. Clerk to inform enquiring residents and update the Cemetery policy accordingly.
Cllr J Sweet had been approached by a member of the public about the possibility of providing water at the Cemetery. Some of the visitors were elderly and found it difficult to carry bottles of water to the site.  Several suggestions were put forward, and the Clerk informed members that Anglia Water charged customers upwards of £4,500 for a new tap installation, regardless of how close the “feeding” pipeline was. 
It was agreed to ask a neighbouring developer if they could help by installing a standpipe on the cemetery side of the boundary, and to instruct a local contractor, or the Warden, to install a water-butt and drainpipes by the Recreation Ground shed.
c) Play provision – To receive report from Cllrs F Winrow-Giffin and J Sweet and consider any proposals: The results of the recent survey had been circulated by Cllr J Sweet and were discussed by members. Parents and children from the Primary school and the Roundabout preschool had been consulted on a number of questions, from what equipment provision they would like to see in Debenham, to how far they currently travelled to access other sites which were more updated and relevant to their Childrens’ age groups. 
Reference was made to the existing Neighbourhood Plan Play Strategy, which had been included in the work carried out by the Working Group. It was suggested that the children at the High School could be approached for the design of new equipment, in order to acquire a sense of ownership which would hopefully translate into the equipment being looked after at a later date. It appeared that the “Base” had ceased to operate on Fridays, which made it even more important that inclusive provision was made available. 

The Group’s main focus was the Recreation Ground area, and initial proposals included that Council members approved the costs of repairing the “spinney”, which had not worked for some time, and allowed Cllrs J Sweet and F Winrow-Giffin to seek quotes for various types of equipment, which would be presented to a future meeting.  Members agreed to both, and a suggestion was made that Bloomfields, a local company, was approached for the repair of the “spinney”. 
It was also suggested that the signs at the Recreation Ground should be cleaned up, which the Clerk would action with the new Warden.

d) Play Areas – To note play area inspection reports: incorrect reports had been received from the Inspector, so this item was deferred to a future meeting.
e) Debenham Green Team – To consider matters pertaining to the bike repair station (site, installer, future maintenance, risk assessment): A report was presented by Cllr Andrew Grant-Adamson. Members discussed the various aspects of the project and it was agreed that a certain section on Cross Green was the preferred site for the installation of the station, but that this would be subject to permission being granted by Mid Suffolk District Council. Once the exact location was agreed upon, a detailed specification for the works would be needed to seek quotes from local contractors, at which point the cost would be considered by the Parish Council.  It was not possible to agree on a “ceiling” budget at this stage, as there were a number of items which needed to be verified with third parties. 

             It was agreed to allow the Green Team to continue handling the details of the project and for the final           

             cost consideration to be brought back to the full Council.
f) Improving Insulation Working Group- To receive report and consider allocation of funds for survey printing costs: A report was presented by Cllr Andrew Grant-Adamson. Following due consideration, it was agreed to support the scheme as proposed and approve the funds being requested. Cllr Andrew Grant-Adamson also agreed to provide a report for publication in the next issue of the Parish Magazine to inform residents of the scheme.
g) Allotments – To receive report and consider recommendations: Cllr S Phipps and the Clerk provided a report on some of the historic backdrop, as well as findings during a recent site inspection.  The Clerk had also provided members with a list of recommendations ahead of the meeting and the legal reasoning behind those recommendations, as supported by the NSALG. 
The following recommendations were approved:

- The Debenham Allotment Rules had already been forwarded to NSALG for comment, and any changes would be formally approved at the July meeting.
- Eviction notices were to be served to tenants with wholly neglected plots.

- Warning notices were to be served to tenants of uncultivated and/or partially unmanaged plots, with thirty-day reviews imposed and risk of eviction for non-compliance.

- Removal of bees/beehives notices to be served to some tenants in breach of the “no bees” rule.

A further inspection would take place within thirty days of the date of issue of Notices and any matters raised would be handled as per the revised rules.
h) Employment – To note the annual review date: The review date had been changed as the Councillor carrying it out was unavailable. A new date, and the relevant paperwork, would be circulated in due course.


	DPC/23/95: To note any further correspondence (all correspondence is circulated to members ahead of the meeting or included on the agenda for consideration):

a) BMSDC – Joint Local Plan Modifications- Note of Commencement of Further Examination Hearing Sessions (Reg 24) – Monday 26th June 2023, at 10:00 am: Noted.
b) Campaign for 20 mph speed in Suffolk: Noted.
c) Invitation to Eye’s Mayor Civic Parade and Service- 25 June 2023: Further correspondence had been received to indicate that the event had been cancelled and would be re-arranged at a later date.


	DPC/23/96: To receive any reports from Councillors/requests for addition to a future agenda (no decision can be made unless exempt or under delegated power): Cllr S Phipps reported positively on the reply received from Suffolk County Council about a recent item of correspondence requesting that several trees on Aspall Road were cut back. It did not appear that the said trees were likely to be affecting any neighbouring dwelling as had been indicated.

The Clerk informed members that she was hoping to take the first week of July as annual leave, ahead of preparing for the audit process. 


	DPC/23/97: Date of next meeting: 17th July 2023: Noted.

With no further matters to be transacted, the meeting ended at 9:50 pm.

Signed:____________________________ Date:_____________
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